A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, JUNE 28, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member and Mickey Thompson, member. 

OTHERS PRESENT:  Police Chief Bailey, Assistant Police Chief Fudge, Major Popp, Assistant Fire Chief Gadd, Larry Summers, David Hall, Sean Payne, Bryan Slade, Fire Marshal Koehler, Brandon Sailings, Chris Gardner, Mike Hall, Jessica Campbell, Tonya Fischer, Sandy Boofter, David Brewer and Vicki Glotzbach 

CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Joe Natale re: Rally for the 2nd Amendment for Stop the Ignorance on July 4th in front of the City/County Bldg. 
Mr. Joe Natale stated that he wanted to discuss the current state of guns in our nation.  He said that we have a problem with ignorance right now because many people do not know the difference between an automatic weapon and a semi-automatic weapon.   

Mr. Nash asked what he plans to do.
Mr. Natale stated that he plans to have open law books with the regulations of the city, county and state on display. 
Mr. Nash asked where he wants to do it.

Mr. Natale stated that he wants to do it in front of the building.  He said that he would enjoy it if police officers could be down there in civilian clothes and concealed carrying just to keep peace.  He said that he doesn’t think there will be any problems and that it would be a silent rally with no chanting or protesting.  He asked that if someone brings a sign that says “stop the ignorance” they be permitted to do so.
Mr. Nash asked where he received his training on firearms.
Mr. Natale stated that he has done extensive research but has not been formally trained.
Mr. Nash asked if he has served in the military.

Mr. Natale stated that he was not accepted into the military because he had a driving record.

Mr. Nash asked if he is thoroughly familiar with the 2nd Amendment.
Mr. Natale replied yes and stated that the problem we have now is people on Capitol Hill trying to circumvent the 2nd Amendment by going through the 5th Amendment.
Mr. Nash stated that he finds it ironic that he would have a rally between two buildings that don’t allow firearms inside.

Mr. Natale agreed and said that it is a matter of civil disobedience.

Mr. Nash stated that this board is not into civil disobedience.  He then stated that Mr. Natale has 1st Amendment rights to speak but this board has no jurisdiction as far as that is concerned so he can do whatever he wants to as long as he is within the law.

Mr. Natale asked if he needs a permit from this board to do that.

Mr. Nash replied no, as long as he is within the law no permit is needed from this board.

Mr. Natale asked if he could have access on the laws for guns in the city.

Police Chief Bailey stated that the city ordinances are online at the City of New Albany website.  He then stated that they could not have megaphones, they need to stay out of traffic, they cannot impede pedestrian traffic on the sidewalks and anyone that is there needs to be within the confines of federal and state laws on firearms.  He suggested that city legal take a look at this to address the issue of whether or not a permit is necessary for this type of event.  He said that maybe it is necessary in this case and to have legal look into it and address it next week.
Mr. Nash stated that as long as he is within all of the applicable laws, he doesn’t see a reason for any permit.

Mr. Natale asked if he could have from the sidewalk to the front door.

Mr. Nash stated that the city doesn’t have jurisdiction there so he would have to speak with the building authority.

Mr. Natale stated that he just wants have the proper permit from whoever holds that ground.

Police Chief Bailey stated that he could speak with him after the meeting. 
2. Vectren re: Gas main work at 140 East Main Street

Mr. Jeff Higdon presented a drawing for the board to review.  He stated that they are reinstating a service line into the property that has been retired so he is requesting a street cut permit.
Mr. Thompson asked if it is at the corner of State Street and Main Street.

Mr. Higdon replied yes and stated that it is right at the curb line.

Mr. Thompson asked what size hole they will have to put in.

Mr. Higdon stated that it will be approximately a 2’X4’ hole.
Mr. Thompson asked if it is on the State Street side.
Mr. Higdon stated that he thinks it is the alley side.
Mr. Thompson stated that if it is in the intersection that would be state highway and this board could not approve it but if it is on the alley side then we can give permission.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the street cut request on the alley side at 140 E. Main Street, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
3. Dave O’Mara Contractors for INAWC re: Cuts for 1831 Conservative Street, sidewalk cut (replace service) and 35 W. 7th Street, street cut (replace service)
Ms. Paige Thomas stated that at 1831 Conservative Street they will have two 4’X4’ sidewalk cuts and 35 W. 7th Street will have one 4’X5’ asphalt cut.  
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
4. Derek Misch re: Traffic control for INAWC project
Mr. Derek Misch presented a closure of Camp Avenue from Adams Street to Knob Avenue and intersection closure at Adams Street and Camp Avenue on June 30-July 2 and July 5-9.  He also presented a closure for Oakland Drive between Oakland Court and Captain Frank Road on July 5-9.
Mr. Thompson stated that he met with them on Camp Avenue and they have adjusted the location on one end of it to get it out of the roadway and the other end there wasn’t any place to make the adjustment to get it out of the roadway but they are going to be able to limit it to one lane. 
Mr. Thompson moved to approve closure of Camp Avenue from Adams Street to Knob Avenue and intersection closure at Adams Street and Camp Avenue on June 30-July 2 and July 5-9 and closure of Oakland Drive between Oakland Court and Captain Frank Road on July 5-9, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
5. Mac & Leah McIntosh with Southern Indiana Roofing re: Solicitors permit 
Not Present.
6. Irv Stumler re: Vacant houses 

Mr. Irv Stumler presented photos of two houses that have been vacant and abandoned for more than three years.  He said that one is on Spring Street and one is on Cherry Street.  He added that he thinks they are in very unsafe conditions for the neighbors and for the city.
Mr. Thompson asked if he had spoken with the building commissioner’s office about them.

Mr. Stumler replied not recently.  He said that it has probably been about two to three years since he spoke with him about them.
Mr. Nash stated that the board would turn this information over to Mr. David Brewer.

Mr. Irv Stumler also presented photos of grass and weeds that are out of control in the median on Main Street for the board to review.  He said that he feels it is a dangerous condition because it is so tall and served a Notice of Violation to the city.  He added that the city should set an example on keeping properties clean that they control.  He then presented a couple of emails that he sent out yesterday concerning two-way streets. 

COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:

Mr. Nash stated that he noticed that several people on Lynn Road have signed in asked that they refine their comments to new information because the board has heard quite a bit of discussion on this.
Mr. Jeff Eastridge stated that he wanted to follow up on the road closure at 5th Street and Elm Street where the dip was in the road.  He said that he was present two weeks ago and got a road closure starting last Monday and once they got it excavated out they located a 27” or 30” clay tile storm water pipe that was exposed and wasn’t capped.  He explained that they are working on getting this repaired but unfortunately they are going to need the road to be closed for another two weeks.  He said that he will come back next Tuesday to let the board know where they are.  
Mr. Thompson stated that they will also have to do some dewatering.

Mr. Eastridge stated that on Friday they installed some dewatering wells and have been dewatering 24/7 since then.   
Mr. Nash asked Mr. Summers if he had any comments.
Mr. Summers stated that there are some soils in that area that are very unstable and the sewer utility wants to protect its infrastructure by driving piles at the manhole to ensure that it has a stable foundation.  He added that Mr. Eastridge is having trouble getting the equipment to drive those piles because there is not that much of that type of equipment around to be used because it is full fledge construction season. 

Ms. Kay Hartman presented drawings and information on Lynn Road for the board to review.  She passed around a copy of a deed that says the roadway is anywhere from 20 ‘to 18’ so there are some wider places than others.  She also stated that she went down to the building commissioner’s office and found that the properties at 608 and 614 Lynn Road never got building permits to build their garages separately from their homes and did not have a permit to build a carport over his motorhome.  She then stated that the people at 609 Lynn Road have a fence that is part of the way on the road and she has been told by the city that you cannot have a fence beyond the front of your house.  She said that the fence has always been on Lynn Road so she sees where some of the issues of the emergency vehicles having access has been brought up.  She stated that she understands that they have a petition out for no parking signs and she hopes that the board will think twice because there has to be some remedy to sharing this roadway.
Ms. Sheri Campbell stated that the Schindlers couldn’t be here today so she is speaking on their behalf as well.  She said that they have lived on Lynn Road for six years and there has been no need for no parking signs until last fall when there was a convergence of cars at 609 Lynn Road. She said that as far as having company visit, we all sufficient parking because most of those driveways will hold five to six cars.  She also said that the parties are not cake and ice cream type parties and there are many, many cars and the road is being blocked.  She explained that she wants to be fair to the rest of the people that live on that road by having access for emergency vehicles for the protection, safety and integrity of their neighborhood. 
Mr. Richard Pollert stated that he doesn’t really have anything new regarding the discrimination and harassment they have experienced.  He said that there are four single girls living there and when they are there, there are four cars in the driveway.  He explained that he has talked to the girls about being neighborly but taking it to this step and not being able to communicate with the neighbors is overboard in his mind.  He said that they just want fairness.
Mr. Lincoln Taylor, Latco Construction, stated that his company has a contract with the city to make cemetery improvements at Fairview and Westhaven.  He explained that his request is to use the sidewalk throughout the month of July to work on the stone wall at Fairview.
Mr. Nash asked how long the contract runs.
Mr. Taylor stated that it is until October.
Mr. Thompson asked if he could get a sign put up directing people to use the sidewalk on the other side of the street since that sidewalk will be closed.
Mr. Taylor replied yes.

Mr. Thompson moved to approve the closure of the sidewalk on the north side of Culbertson Avenue in front of Fairview Cemetery for the month of July, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Dan Baylor stated that he has lived at 265 Cherry Street for the last fourteen years and his main complaint is the bad problem with speeding on Cherry Street.  He said that he realizes that Police Chief Bailey and the department does a good job and respects what they do but we need to slow these people down before someone gets hurt.  He said that there have been three major wrecks in three years and two were DWIs.  He also said that the dump trucks think that the road is open to them to speed as well as motorcycles and school busses. He explained that it is a 35 mph speed limit through there and it needs to be enforced with zero tolerance.
Police Chief Bailey stated that he did receive communication from Mr. Baylor and they have stepped up patrols there and will continue to monitor the area.  He agreed that the area does need attention.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. Larry Summers re: Parking on Lynn Road

Mr. Summers stated that he would advise the board to put a no parking sign on one side of Lynn Road in accordance with Ordinance 71.23 which states if there is any impedance of the traffic flow on a road then we can put up no parking signs in particular if there is a problem with public safety.  He added that if there continues to be an issue with public safety vehicles getting through there then we would move forward with banning parking on both sides.
Mr. Nash stated that he would like to add that in addition to the deed that Ms. Hartman provided, that area was originally platted as plat 528 but was later vacated and at the time of the vacation, it was deeded over by the then property owners to the city.
Mr. Thompson asked Deputy Fire Chief Gadd if there was still a problem with the fire truck getting through when they parked a car on one side.

Deputy Fire Chief Gadd replied yes.
Mr. Thompson stated that aside from what is going on with the neighbors, this was made a public safety issue and that is what he and Deputy Fire Chief Gadd looked at. 
Mr. Nash stated that the street is 18’-20’ wide by the deed but he doesn’t know how much is paved.

Mr. Thompson stated that by their measurement when they were out there is 14’3” that is paved.  

Mr. Summers stated that it is currently signed as no parking on one side.

Mr. Thompson stated that he would ask for another week to decide because he doesn’t think that making it no parking on one side solves the issue because that is what they physically did and they still had trouble getting the fire truck down there.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that if that is the case then there should be no parking on either side.
Deputy Fire Chief Gadd stated that if it would please the board they could have them out to see it and do it again.  He also said that he made the statement that they would get in if they need to hand drag hoses but that would slow the response time.  He added that they shouldn’t go through a front yard.
Mr. Nash stated that safety is his main concern.
Police Chief Bailey stated that a suggestion was made at a previous meeting that if someone wanted to leave their property they could just go next door and ask someone to move their vehicle and he doesn’t feel that is fair to someone that is trying to drive to and from their house.  He added that in the spirit of fairness, besides the issue of safety which is the main concern here, you shouldn’t have to knock on someone’s door to leave your house or to come home.  He also added that if Deputy Fire Chief Gadd says there is a problem with getting a fire truck in there then he agrees that it needs to be no parking. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to make Lynn Road no parking on either side, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:

1. Courtney Lewis re: Special Events Request 


· Floyd Memorial Hospital’s request to use the Riverfront Amphitheater for Pregnancy and Infant Loss Remembrance Day, Saturday, October 15.
Mrs. Glotzbach stated that Ms. Lewis will address this request at the next meeting.

2. Sandy Boofter re: Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for May, 2016
Ms. Boofter presented the Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for May, 2016 and asked that it be entered into the minutes.
Mr. Nash asked that the record show that the Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for May, 2016 was entered into the record.
3. Mike Hall re: Request to close Water Street and boat ramp
Mr. Hall stated that he would like to request to close Water Street on Sunday, July 3rd for the riverfront Independence Day Celebration from 1:00 p.m. until 12:00 a.m.
Mr. Nash asked what part of Water Street he wants to close.

Mr. Hall replied that he would like it closed from the east parking lot to the west parking lot.
Mr. Nash asked how that will affect the boat ramp.
Mr. Hall stated that the boat ramp will need to be closed.

Mr. Nash asked if there will be warning signs or anything that we can put there.

Mr. Hall replied that they can.
Mr. Gardner stated that they will put signs out in advance and would like to close the ramp with barricades around midnight on the night before.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

4. Police Chief Bailey re: JAG Grant
Police Chief Bailey presented an Interlocal Agreement between the City of New Albany, IN and County of Floyd, IN regarding the 2016 Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program Award for the board to approve.  He explained that this is a reoccurring grant that has been up for the board’s review annually for a number of years and it pertains to sharing funding that we are able to obtain and our portion of it is $3,442.66.  He said that they utilize it for devices like portable breath tests and radar equipment.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries. 
APPOINTMENTS: 

BIDS:

Mr. Nash opened the following bid for the State Street Parking Garage Improvements:





Base Amount

Add Alt. 1

Add Alt. 1








Unit Price 1

Unit Price 2

Latco/Selby House, Inc.
$45,443.00

$2.25 per lineal ft.
$260.00
Mr. Nash stated that the board will take this bid under advisement and have the legal department review it to make sure it is in compliance with all of the applicable laws.  He added that a decision will be made at the next meeting.
CLAIMS:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for June 21, 2016 with corrections, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:55 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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